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Volunteers attending the ARA Award Ceremony at Llanthony Secunda Priory. 

In the front row, from left to right are:  

Aideen Ireland, President of the Archives and Records Association, 

Sally Middleton, Community Heritage Development Manager, 

Heather Forbes, County Archivist, and Karl Magee, Chair of the 

Archives and Records Association. 
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Last month, we were delighted to be presented with the 2019 

Volunteering Award from Aideen Ireland, the President of the 

UKôs Archives & Records Association. Over 90 people attended 

the award event, at Llanthony Secunda Priory, and many of these 

were volunteers, as well as our partners and colleagues. The award 

is now proudly sitting in the Heritage Hub research-room for all to 

see. 

 

In recent months and weeks, we have been invited to appear as 

guests on BBC Radio Gloucestershire, and have taken these 

opportunities to promote the Heritage Hub. Social media (in 

whatever form) is vitally important, these days, to get your 

message out to the wider community, promote what you do, recruit 

new volunteers or simply make your presence known. Take 

volunteers, for example; we have certainly had great success in 

recruiting more (and a wider variety of) volunteers than ever 

before, by using online tools. Itôs also about creating an audience, 

or a community of like minded individuals. So we take every 

opportunity to Tweet, Facebook, blog, and be interviewed about 

what we do, how we do it and why we do it. We have a small team 

of self-selected staff known as the ñdigital huddleò and they take it 

in turns to Tweet on a daily basis; this way, sharing out the tasks, 

means that it doesnôt fall to just one person to constantly come up 

with ideas and images for social media platforms. This is 

something that was on the agenda at our recent Heritage Hub User 

Group; at the next quarterly meeting, in February 2020, Ally 

McConnell (Archivist, and a member of the staff digital huddle) 

will be giving members of the group a presentation on using social 

media.  

 

At the tail end of the year, as we look back at 2019, a very great 

deal has happened and been achieved ï the royal opening of the 

Report from Gloucestershire Archives 

December 2019 



Heritage Hub, back in January, the completion of the remaining 

building works in the summer, the innovative and successful 

reminiscence project, EVOkE, throughout the year, a bigger than 

ever History Festival in September, and winning the 2019 ARA 

volunteer award.  

 

Next year will be even busier; in 2020 we plan to deliver the last 

big externally funded For the Record project ï ñBelongingò ï with 

20 primary school aged children using archives to create something 

on families and identity (perhaps poetry, drama, craft or stories, 

weôre not entirely sure yet!); we will be bidding for funding from 

the National Lottery Heritage Fund to undertake a mental health 

project (ñChange Mindsò), in partnership with Bristol Archives; we 

hope our community garden will be fully formed and in use by 

local people and organisations,  and, of course, there will be the 

annual Gloucester History Festival in September. 

 

 

Please be aware that Gloucestershire Archives  

will be closing for the Christmas break  

at 5pm on Tuesday 24
th
 December.  

We will re-open at 9am on Thursday 2
nd

 January. 
 

GFHS will be closed from 4pm on Friday 20
th
 December 

until 10am on Monday 6
th
 January inclusive. 

 

We would like to take this opportunity 

to wish everyone  

a peaceful and joyful Christmas  

and a very happy New Year. 
 

  



 

 

 

Some Volunteers attending the Award Ceremony. 

At the end of the ceremony, as a thank-you, all volunteers were 

offered a packet of sweet pea seeds (Violet Queen) from the Roger 

Parsons National Collection of Sweet Peas.  

 

Sweet Pea (Violet Queen)  

2019 Volunteering Award Ceremony 



 

 

All charities need committed people to oversee and run them. The 

Friends have been blessed with many such trustees and officers 

over its 25-year history.  Unfortunately, two trustees have recently 

had to step down, because of other commitments and ill health, and 

two more are due to retire in October. 

If you, or someone you know, would be interested in helping the 

Friends continue their valuable work please contact the Chairman, 

Clive Andrews, for an informal discussion:  

candrews@discovermyfamily.co.uk 

We particularly need someone who could take on the role of 

Treasurer, even if just for a year or two, but people with other 

skills, and who are keen to support the Archives, will be equally 

welcome.                                          Clive Andrews, Chairman 

 

 

For the past couple of editions, the issuing of the Friendsô 

newsletter has tended to clash with the production of the Heritage 

Hub newsletter so a decision has been made to adjust the 

publication date of Glossary so that it appears between HH 

editions.  In future, there will be a Winter edition, appearing in 

early December and a Summer edition, appearing in early June.      

Liz Jack, Editor 

  

Trustees and Officers 

FoGA Newsletter 
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The Memories Café has been a regular feature in our programme 

on the first Sunday of every month since the spring. Sunday 

afternoons can be an empty point in the week for some older 

people, so we decided to fill that space with cake and conversation. 

The café offers free refreshments, live songs (you can sing along to 

if you want!) and activities with a nostalgic flavour. It is open to 

everyone. Many of our staff and volunteers are Alzheimerôs 

Society óDementia Friendsô, so people living with dementia and 

their friends and families can be sure of a safe and welcoming 

experience. We are very lucky to have the support of committed 

volunteers who help to make sure our customers have a friendly, 

enjoyable time with us. Our óregularsô tell us that the caf® adds a 

ray of sunshine to their day.  

 

The December Caf® is the last of the year and weôll be taking a 

break in the winter months, all set to start up again in spring 2020.  

  

Memories Café 
At Gloucestershire Heritage Hub 



 

 

 

Ever since the three new strongrooms were built, the Collections 

Care team at Gloucestershire Archives has been keeping an eye on 

the temperatures and humidity levels within each room.  As anyone 

who has ever been involved with a building project will know, a 

new building that contains concrete will take a long time to dry out 

completely.  One rule of thumb is that a building will take at least a 

year to lose the water contained within fresh concrete!  If we were 

to be too eager to move collections into the new strongrooms, the 

documents would be at risk of developing mould due to being 

stored in humid conditions.   

 

How do we know what the ñidealò temperature and humidity 

ranges are?  They are specified in a document called BS4971: 2017 

Conservation and care of archive and library collections.  Published 

in 2017, this establishes the benchmarks we must achieve, and the 

relevant section for environmental conditions states that,  

 

ñBuildings and rooms used for the storage of mixed 

traditional collectionsé should be designed to provide an 

environment that does not  expose the materials, at the 

hottest time of the year, to temperatures above 23ÁCé and 

which will cool off during the winter months to not less 

than 13°C.  The annual average storage temperature should 

be less than 18ÁCé The RH level for storage of traditional 

mixed archive materials should be not more than 60% and 

not less than 35%.ò   

 

At first, we used our old but handy TinyTag dataloggers, 

suspending each unit on a long piece of old archival tying tape (we 

do love a bit of upcycling in the Archives!).  Every Monday, the 

data from each logger would be downloaded, providing us with 

Indoor Weather 

Conditions in the three New GA Strongrooms 



graphs that showed the temperatures and humidity levels in each 

room over the course of the past week.   

 

In the graph shown 

below, the blue 

squiggles represent 

temperature, and show 

this as about 22°C.   

 

This is warmer than 

desired for a 

strongroom, but the 

heating was on full so 

that the workmen were 

comfortable.   

 

The humidity fluctuates 

a fair bit, from a low of 

roughly 62%RH to 

roughly 90%RH.  Not 

very document-friendly!  

 
 

In July 2019, we changed the method of recording environmental 

conditions, retiring the old TinyTags and instead installing three 

new wireless dataloggers.  These small black battery-powered units 



are the same as those used to continuously monitor conditions in 

other strongrooms in the Archives.  The new units send their data 

directly to a computer, making it possible to see at a glance what 

the environmental conditions are like.   

What a difference a year makes!  With all the painting and flooring 

in the strongrooms now completed, and with the concrete having 

had a good long time to dry out, the second graph shows ideal 

conditions for the storage of mixes archival collections.  Itôs a 

much more boring-looking graph, but this is what we want!  The 

temperature is now a steady 17°C, and the relative humidity is 

comfortably within the ideal range for mixed archival collections, 

showing a slow rise from 45%RH to 50%RH over the course of 

several (very rainy!) days.   

 

As all three new strongrooms have now achieved the required 

standards, we are planning to move some collections in over the 

next few weeks and months.   

 

Rachel Wales 

 



  

 

 

 

Since the Heritage Hub opened Iôm sure FoGA readers will know that we 

have been running afternoon family events on the first Saturday of the 

month.  Most of these are based on events weôve run before and so are 

tried and tested ï and theyôve covered subjects such as railways, 

highwaymen, the river Severn, old handwriting, bug hunts and plenty 

more besides.  For those of you hadnôt been able to attend these events 

always revolved around a presentation on the subject followed by some 

art & craft and they were quite fun! 

  

Unfortunately although weôve had excellent feedback from families who 

have attended these events, the numbers attending are not what we hoped 

for and have been consistently on the low side, despite plenty of 

advertising through posters, social media and websites (such as Whatôs 

On Gloucester).   We think that the trouble is that Saturday afternoons 

have lots of other draws for families with children ï school/club sports, 

shopping, visiting relatives, etc. ï and so we come some way down the 

list of priorities.  

  

Because of this, we have decided to change tack on Saturdays and instead 

of family events we are going to be putting on more traditional style 

adult-orientated events, such as workshops and óhow toô sessions, which 

we believe there is more of a market for.  Many will be run in partnership 

with the GFHS and we are looking primarily at showing hub users how to 

get more from the archives, whether it be local history (i.e. using óKnow 

your Place), family history (i.e. Ancestry) or sessions looking at specific 

record sets held by the archives.  If anyone in FoGA has any specific 

topics that theyôd like to learn more about or like us to address then 

please let us know!   

 

It is a shame that weôve had to do this, because itôs great to have families 

on-site and enjoying the archives, but weôve tried and itôs clear that for 

whatever reason, it hasnôt worked out.  However donôt despair if you 

have grand-children and really want them to enjoy a family friendly 

archives session as we will still be running them in school holidays, 

usually on Wednesday afternoons! 

 

Contact: john.putley@gloucestershire.gov.uk 

Future GA Saturday Events 
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Tuesday, 11
th

 February 2020 at 2:30pm 

A Talk by Sue Webb, in the Frith Room 

the Force Archivist, Gloucestershire Constabulary 

Archives entitled 

óAfter 180 years what do you expect me to do with that?ô 

 

This combines recognition of the 180th anniversary of the founding 

of Gloucestershire Constabulary, and the diversity of tasks and 

accessions she faces as its archivist. 

 

Refreshments beforehand  
 

----- 

Wednesday 4
th

 March 2020 

An Afternoon Visit to 

The Museum in the Park, Stroud. 

A Talk by the collections officer: óMeet the Curators, Past and 

Presentô 

An opportunity to explore the museum displays, walled garden and 

temporary exhibition óEndangered and Extinctô 

Visit the Museum stores and archives. 

Tea and Cakes 

----- 

FoGA Programme of Events 



April/May ï Details TBA 

A Talk on 

Gloucestershireôs Influential 20
th

 century Craftspeople 

----- 

Sunday, 14
th

 June 2020 

A Mystery Tour  

Another of historian John Chandlerôs fascinating all-day  

Coach Tours 

Where will it be in 2020?  Trust him, join us and find out! 

Pick-ups in Cheltenham and Gloucester 

----- 

July ï Details TBA 

A Visit to Lacock 

A Full day coach trip to see the archives at Wiltshire and Swindon 

History Centre 

A Visit to Lacock Village, Lacock Abbey and the Fox Talbot 

Museum of Photography. 

----- 

Watch for further details on FoGAôs notice board in The 

Hub and check online for further details and booking 

forms on: 

www.foga.org.uk  

http://www.foga.org.uk/


 

 

In early June we set off on our annual Mystery Tour, led by 

historian Dr John Chandler.  This year he took us to the Somerset 

Levels to explore their history. First, we visited the Grade I Listed, 

and wonderfully named, Westonzoyland Church.  The weather was 

less than kind and we fought our way through torrential rain to 

reach the church, but it was worth it.  We not only enjoyed the 

building and its outstanding wood carving but also the Battle of 

Sedgemoor Visitors Centre, which is housed within the church.  

 

Then we paid a visit to the town of Street, where we had the 

opportunity to enjoy refreshments in Clarks Village, named after 

the Quaker shoemaking family which put Street on the 

map.  Finally, we travelled to Burnham-on-Sea to study the townôs 

architecture, through which we traced its transformation from a 

tiny fishing village into a popular seaside resort.   

Our thanks go to John Chandler for another fascinating day out. 

Clive Andrews 

Annual Mystery Tour 2019 



 

The Friendsô Somerset Visit 

 

  



 

 

In July another trip took members to Coventry.  This time members 

were given a comprehensive written guide to all the outstanding 

places in the city so they could choose what they especially wanted 

to see during their visit.  

 

The unique cathedral, with its plethora of art created by the greatest 

craftsmen and women of the 20th Century, was inevitably the star 

attraction but there were many other treasures to be seen in the 

city.   

The local archives kindly hosted a tour, and many members also 

visited the Guildhall where they marvelled at the ceiling of carved 

angels and at one of the rarest and most important tapestries in the 

country.   

Holy Trinity Church, a medieval building which also escaped 

destruction in World War II, was another attraction for 

members.  The churchôs magnificent Doom painting, which dates 

from the 1430s, is one of Englandôs most significant pieces of 

Medieval art. 

Our thanks to Cherry Ann Knott for organising the visit so 

efficiently and for preparing the comprehensive written guide. 

  

Sent to Coventry 



 

 

On 14
th
 November, nineteen Friends made their way up the steps in 

Gloucester Cathedral to the library. Both the Cathedral Library and 

the Archives, and likewise the Organ loft visit were fascinating and 

most enjoyable.   

 

Becky Phillips (Librarian and Archivist) gave a very lively and 

interesting introduction to the kinds of documents and records they 

keep on site.  She showed us a wide range of examples, including 

the precious manuscript volume of the record of activities on the 

site of the cathedral that extends back to the earliest centuries pre-

dating the present structure.  There was also a display of several 

beautiful examples of the early music sheets used by the choir. 

 

 
Friends listen as Becky Phillips explains the contents of the Cathedral Archives. 

 

After visiting the library, the Friends moved on to the organ loft.  I 

could have stayed for hours up in the organ loft listening to 

Jonathan Hope, the cathedralôs Assistant Director of Music, 

Going aloft at Gloucester Cathedral 



demonstrating the range and dramatic contrasts achievable on the 

organ. I found it riveting!  And I had not realised that the console is 

right up there next to the splendid 1666 organ case.  Nor had I 

imagined the extent, numbers and scale of all the pipework, both 

ancient and modern, filling the whole of that gallery area. 

Cherry Ann Knott 

  
Becky answers a question from a member of the Friends. 

 

 

 

Dr. Rosalind Crone of the Open University, who created the 19
th
 

Century Prisons database at www.prisonhistory.org, has developed 

Your Local Lock-Up, a public engagement project which aims to 

locate any structures used for temporary imprisonment or restraint. 

There are around 650 lock-ups, stocks, etc., currently in the 

database but only 18 so far for Gloucestershire! 

You can easily contribute information, photographs and anecdotes 

on a new, unlisted lock-up directly into the database at 

www.prisonhistory.org/locallock-up/submit-lock-up or add more 

details on an existing lock-up using the Anything to Add button on 

each lock-up entry. 

Any queries, contact: Rosalind.Crone@open.ac.uk  

Help Wanted ï Local Lock-up Project 

http://www.prisonhistory.org/
http://www.prisonhistory.org/locallock-up/submit-lock-up


 

 

 

  

 

I can add a little to Clive Andrewsôs fascinating article in the last 

newsletter about the wealthy Gloucester alderman Christopher 

Caple, MP (d. 1626) and his disinherited son Alderman William 

Caple (d. 1663).  

 

Christopher lived at no. 76 Westgate Street, now the west part of 

Mark Blakeôs hairdressing saloon. Since his time the building has 

been so gutted and refaced that it has little to commend it, but a 

quatrefoiled open roof in the attic and scallop capitals of a stone 

vault in the cellar show that from the 14
th
 century to the 19

th
 it was 

a house of some magnificence. In 1672 it was assessed as having 

eight hearths. Although Christopher snubbed William by leaving it 

to his grandson, William took possession regardless and was living 

there in 1646.
1
 

 

Christopher did not own the Folk Museum site, nos. 99 103 

Westgate Street, popularly known as Bishop Hooperôs Lodging;
2
 

óHooperô whom he named in his will as a former neighbour, was 

not the martyred bishop but John Hooper the vintner, who in 1631 

kept the Sun Tavern at no. 68 Westgate Street.
3
 Bishop Hooper did 

not stay at nos. 99 103 either, as the archivist Margaret Richards 

found when she examined the tradition;
4
 Robert Ingramôs house, in 

which the bishop spent the last night of his life in 1555,
5
 was either 

the Booth Hall Inn at nos. 69 71 Westgate Street,
6
 demolished in 

                                                           
1
 Terrier of Llanthony Prioryôs Houses and Lands in Gloucester 1443, ed. John 

Rhodes (BGAS Glos. Rec. Ser. 30, 2016), p. 211; David Verey and Alan Brooks, 

Buildings of England: Glos. 2 (New Haven, 2002), 477. 
2
 Terrier of Llanthony Priory, p. 193. 

3
 Ibid. p. 212. 

4
 GA GMS 122. 

5
 J. Foxe, Acts and Monuments, ed. J. Pratt and J. Stoughton, 6, 653 9. 

6
 If  he already held an assignment of the lease before it was renewed for him in 

1558, see Terrier of Llanthony Priory p. 206. 

A Puritan Rogue with a Rebellious Son? 

Postscript 



1957 to make way for the Shire Hall extension,
7
 or a house further 

up Westgate Street within the block nos. 32 40.
8
 

 

Under his will Christopherôs wealth passed to his son-in-law and 

residual legatee John Hanbury MP (d. 1658),
9
 who spent £200 in 

1633 to build the first all-brick house in Gloucester on the north 

side of Bearland. Some of it trickled down to Christopherôs great-

grandson, another John Hanbury MP (d. 1734), who left Gloucester 

to found the British tinplate industry and develop the town of 

Pontypool.
10

 

John Rhodes 

 

 

 

Since the last newsletter, the Friends have purchased Courts Baron and 
Courts Leet documents for the Manor of Painswick, 1738 to 1799. 

(Reference: D15055  
                                                           

7
 VCH Glos. 4, caption to pl. 14. 

8
 If  his mother Agnes Rawlyns (d. c. 1559) gave him the use of it after 1550, see 

GA GBR F4/3 f. 6 and GMS 122. 
9
 TNA PROB 11/149/90. 

10
 Terrier of Llanthony Priory, p. 150; ODNB. 

Friendsô Purchase 

Friendsô Purchase 



 

 

Brownshill, Bussage, Chalford and France Lynch. 

Edited by Camilla Boon, Hilary Burgess and Roger Carnt. 

 

As the title implies, there are 42 sections to this book, too many to 

list individually, but they have been organised into the following 

aspects: Chalford Throô Time, Buildings, People & Places, Events 

& Activites, Transport and Reminiscences. 

 

The first section ranges from descriptions of the early landscape to 

items from the Mesolithic period to medieval ecclesiastical stones 

including a variety of examples of dry stone walls.  It covers 

Chalfordôs woollen and silk mills and concludes with two sections 

on local public houses, those on the hill and those in the vale. 

 

The second section includes the bakery in France Lynch and the 

Ram Inn, Chalford Place, The Round House, Sevillôs Upper Mill 

and Chancery and The Limes.  An article on Bussage church 

includes 21 pictures of ministers since the parish was formed in 

1848 ï the 22
nd

 is recorded by his monumental inscription.  The 

history of the nonconformist churches and chapels is given.  

Skiveralls House and its occupants are described including James 

Bradley who was the Astronomer Royal from 1742 to 1762.  

 

Richard Webbôs Historical Notes and Anecdotes from his 1920sô 

lectures begin the third section of the book.  It also contains 

information on Chalfordôs one hundred springs, particularly one 

petrifying spring and others, named Black Gutter and Bubbler.  

This is followed by the sad story of Thomas Carrington who was 

killed whilst walking through the short Sapperton Tunnel on his 

way to work as a signalman. This section concludes with articles 

on local builders, clockmakers and medicinal practitioners who 

worked in the area. 

 

Book Review 
Chalford Parish in 42 Stories. 



Life was not always easy for the people of Chalford, France Lynch, 

Bussage and Brownshill.  Like many working in the weaving 

industry during the 1820s and 1830s, they were affected by loss of 

work and their hardship led to the subsequent strikes and riots. 

Items from the Royal Commission on the weaving industry and 

current newspaper reports illustrate the suffering of the weavers.  

This contrasts with the fairs, feasts and festivals held in the area in 

the years before the First World War and the various clubs and 

bands of the twentieth century. 

 

The fifth section of the book, on transport, covers the building of 

the Severn and Thames Canal which began in the area in 1784. The 

coming of the railway to Chalford and the building of the local 

railway station were important events affecting the lives of the 

villagers. Maps showing the local highways and byways are 

provided and a plan is mentioned regarding the proposed building 

of a tramway connecting Chalford with Stroud and other towns, a 

project which was never completed. 

 

The final section looks at France Lynch villagers, the personal 

reminiscences of the early days of Desmond Gardiner, life without 

power (in many homes not until the 1950s) and mains water (until 

the 1960s).  A short article on Frank Lydiatt, the cobbler, is 

followed by life growing up in a cottage on Cowcombe Hill.  

 

At the very end of the book, there is a list of sources for each story 

but, sadly, no index ï I do like an index to a book!  But it is so 

packed full of information, on people, places, and events that an 

index would certainly add many more pages to the publication.   

 

Not being very familiar with Chalford myself, it is hard to imagine 

any aspects of Chalfordôs history that have been omitted, the 

coverage being so comprehensive of local, family and social 

history.  The book contains 340 pages of a combination of research 

and memories, enhanced by plenty of black and white maps, 

sketches, photographs and newspaper cuttings.    A copy can be 

found in Gloucestershire Archives.                                Liz Jack 



 

 

This court of sewers held jurisdiction over land drainage and flood 

defence on the low-lying land of the Gloucestershire Levels. 

 

The 1583-1642 records survive from Slimbridge to Shirehampton 

and include the names of commissioners, jurors and surveyors 

(identified by parish or tithing) and also the men and women 

(tenants and/or landowners) responsible for maintaining sea walls, 

ditches etc., and where they lived and farmed. Names of jurors and 

surveyors also survive for both sides of the river Severn from 

Frampton on Severn to MinsterworthlLongney. This is a 

particularly useful resource for genealogists as many of the names 

are not included in John Smyth's Men and Armour (1608), and 

parish register coverage is patchy in the late-sixteenth/early-

seventeenth centuries. 

 

Rose Hewlett's edited transcription will be published by the Bristol 

and Gloucestershire Archaeological Society as part of the 

Gloucestershire Record Series in the autumn of 2020.   

 

To register your interest,  please contact Rose Hewlett on:  

gloucestershirehousehistories@gmail.com or 01452 740894. 
  


